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Town of Atlantic Beach Comprehensive Plan
Planning Commission Meeting

1010 32nd Avenue South, North Myrtle Beach, SC  29582

Thursday, March 22, 2018
3:00 p.m.
MINUTES
All FOIA Requirements Have Been Met

Planning Commissioners Present:

Orton Bellamy, Chair

Esco McFadden, Vice-Chair

Poterressia McNeil

Timothy Vereen

Planning Commissioners Absent:
Derrick R. Stevens

Waccamaw Regional Council of Governments:

Tom Britton
Brett Morgan
Staff present:
Benjamin Quattlebaum, Town Manager 

Cheryl Pereira, Town Clerk
1.
Call to Order:

Commissioner Vereen called the meeting to order at 3:00 p.m.


A.
Roll Call: Roll call was taken.  

B.
Welcome:  Mr. Bellamy welcomed all present.

C.
Moment of Silence:  A moment of silence was observed.
2.
Approval of Minutes:  It was properly moved and seconded that the minutes from January 25, 2018 be approved.  There being no questions, a voice vote was taken.  The minutes were approved.

3.
Old Business: None
4.
New Business: 

i.
Update: Article III of the LMO Draft (Current LMO Chapter 5)

Brett Morgan provided an update on the progress on Article III, Chapter 5, Development Review procedures.  The original document was 64 pages long, and has been reduced to approximately 19, and should be finished by the next meeting.  The original had been subdivided into 19 divisions, which have been streamlined to 5, including general application requirements, zoning permits, variances, special exceptions, development plan review, subdivision review, and amendments to the zoning map and text.  Work continues on it.  Planned unit development and tree protection may eventually be included.  The objective is a document which is easy to read and understand.
Mr. Britton said a large portion of the ordinance involves processes, and he hopes to reduce it to 15 pages, certainly fewer than 20.

ii.
Discussion and Scoping Questions: Article IV of the LMO Draft (Current LMO Chapter 6)

Mr. Britton said this section would require a few meetings, due to its importance.  It involves where uses are allowed, such as where single family homes or commercial uses are allowed or not allowed.  Mr. Britton said the packets had included a blank copy, and provided the Board a rough draft of thought processes, keeping consistent with the current ordinance but incorporating a few things noted in the Master Plan.  The list of uses will be discussed one at the time for feedback.

Single family, single family attached (townhouse), single family detached (standalone):
Currently, single family detached is allowed in R1, R2, beachfront C1, and the more inland mixed use.  The Master Plan had talked about prohibiting single family detached on the beachfront, as that district has higher uses. Therefore, on the proposed chart, the waterfront districts (WF1 &WF2) are left blank, which means not permitted.
 
In the chart, “P” means permitted, “C” means it’s permitted with conditions, and  “SE” is a special exception which requires going before the BZA.  

Single family detached is permitted by right in the R2 district, along 32nd as well as 29th Avenue on both sides.  The comprehensive plan includes deviations from the master plan.  The properties on the west side of 17 on the master plan, including 30th and 31st, designated as a Main Street District.  The master plan prohibits single family housing in Main Street District, but the west side might permit residential uses (single family attached or detached). 

Mr. Quattlebaum said he thought it would be helpful to go over the differences in the zoning districts from the old to the new.  Mr. Britton said R2 district in the old is R2 in the new.  The master plan talked about doing away with the R1 district and only having R2.  The C2 district in current zoning is the highway commercial, along Highway 17.  The OPI (office, professional, and institutional) is not a zoning district contemplated under the master plan or comprehensive plan.  The OPI is eliminated in the new map, but a governmental district is added, in blue on the map.

Mr. McFadden asked about MS1.  Mr. Britton said all MS is mixed use, but there are differences.  The C1 district (30th and 31st) as well as the mixed use district in existing zoning transitions to The MS districts (Main Street districts) depending on proximity to oceanfront.  Along the oceanfront, the R2 district will transition to a WF1 district, and the mixed use C1 district is potentially transitioning to a waterfront district.  The difference between the 1 and 2 in the Waterfront districts is the height and intensity of use, with WF 2 being much more intense than WF1.

Mr. McFadden said people were concerned about certain areas being mixed use, along 30th and 31st, on the west side of 17.  Mr. Bellamy said he agreed with the concern, saying the distance from the ocean made the west side more amenable to a residential district than a mixed use district.  Mr. Britton said they’d included that in the comprehensive plan, with a caveat to the master plan, based on the potential for 30th avenue not being extended to connect the two sides.  There isn’t enough visibility to support commercial uses currently.  So the future land use map left open the possibility of single family in that area, particularly on 31st.  30th Avenue is MS1, no single family, low to medium density.  

Mr. Britton read text of description of low to medium density, which said, “If Ocean Boulevard is open, single family should be prohibited.  If Ocean Boulevard remains closed, single family may be considered for areas along 31st Avenue and as described in this plan.”  There isn’t enough commercial potential on 31st in a closed system.
MS1 would then in that district include single family residential as either an “SE” (special exception) or “C” conditional use (special requirements must be met).  Mr. Quattlebaum was asked if he’d rather it be an administrative decision or a decision for the BZA.  Mr. Quattlebaum said there was already a request for a single family development on the west side of 17.  It’s currently allowed.  By consensus, that district was designed as “C”.  

Single family attached (townhouses) is currently “SE” for MS1.  By consensus, single family attached will be designated as “C” in MS1.  

For all single family housing, currently it is: R2 permitted; MS1 conditional use; and all other districts preclude single family housing in the proposed districts.
Mr. Quattlebaum said he’d had a proposal to build single family in what is currently WF1, where it is currently permitted.  Mr. Vereen asked, if Ocean Boulevard isn’t opened, why a single family home wouldn’t be allowed on the oceanfront.  Mr. Quattlebaum said they could possibly get something there which would generate income.  Mr. Vereen said he didn’t think there was much commercial potential without an open boulevard, and a home would generate at least larger property taxes.

Mr. Britton said one way to think about it is that something is better than nothing.  The other argument is that undeveloped beachfront has great potential, and smaller spot development makes it hard to do bigger development later.  Mr. Vereen pointed out there were already houses there.  Mr. McFadden said the setback for R2 is different than R1.  Mr. Britton said under the proposal, R1 would be eliminated and all residential placed under R2.  The discussion for single family waterfront was left open, to be continued, and reminded that both the master plan and comprehensive plan precluded residential uses on the oceanfront.
Mr. Quattlebaum said the proposed home in current WF1 is on one of perhaps four remaining lots.  Mr. Bellamy said it might be good to know how many lots were left in WF1.
Mobile homes/manufactured homes are designated as not permitted anywhere, although existing mobile homes are allowed as nonconforming until they’re moved.  “Modular” homes are considered stick-built.  There was consensus agreement.

Divisible dwelling units are allowed as conditional uses in MS1 and Highway Commercial.  Currently, it’s conditional in the C2 (highway) and the mixed use C1, which in the new map is MS1.  The divisible dwelling unit remained consistent.  
Two family dwelling duplex is permitted in the R2, though it’s currently not listed in the ordinance.  This is an addition.  Mr. Britton asked if duplexes should be permitted in the MS1, perhaps conditionally.  Multifamily is allowed in R2, MS1, conditional use in MS2, and conditional use on the highway, with the condition being that it had to be some commercial use with apartments above it.  In the next draft, duplexes will be a conditional use in MS1.  Mr. McFadden suggested segregating the west from the east side of 17, keeping the one single family only.  Mr. Britton said he’d considered creating an additional zoning district, like MS3, which might work.  He said it had to be different than the R2 district, because that’s where the Housing Authority property is, with a potential for greater use than R2 would allow, in the event 30th Avenue or Ocean Boulevard is every opened.

Mr. Quattlebaum said the Housing Authority property may be transferred to the town, which might develop it.  The ones on 30th and 31st east of 17 are both in MS1.  

Mr. Britton reiterated that second floor residential corresponds with MS1 and MS2, and highway commercial, consistent with the multi-family dwelling, with it being on second floor.   In the future, they’ll discuss whether a new district is needed or whether a special condition on MS1 will be sufficient.
Mr. Quattlebaum asked about a “group living facility.”   Mr. Britton said it is like dormitories.  Mr. Quattlebaum referenced an issue Ms. McNeil had brought up, where the permit indicated it would be housing for a family residence.  The 2 story building has 8 bedrooms.  Ms. McNeil is concerned that it would be leased out as individual rooms.  Mr. Britton said that scenario would not be included in “group living,” which is residential use as accessory to a religious institution or college.  The issue as described would be more boarding house or bed and breakfast, and Mr. Britton will look up the definition to provide clarity.  The project has not been completed in two years, and the town continues to monitor the situation.  

Mr. Britton moved to accommodations uses.  “Bed & breakfast” has been left blank.  It’s currently a conditional use on the beachfront WF1 and WF2, and also currently permitted in what would be the MS1 district in the new map.  

Mr. Britton said bed & breakfasts are usually housed in single-family residential units with lots of bedrooms, but in the districts where bed & breakfasts are permitted, single-family residences are not permitted.  Mr. Quattlebaum said it creates enforcement issues.  Mr. Britton said single-family, attached and detached, and hotel/motel as a conditional use in MS1, so a bed & breakfast could be there without an issue.  There was consensus to make it permitted.
MS2, multi-family dwelling allowed in MS2, single family is not, but hotel/motel is.  It is closer to the ocean, so someone might develop a lot for that purpose.  There was consensus to allow bed & breakfasts in MS2 as a conditional (“C”) use.
Hotel/motel/inn are currently permitted in the C2, C1, and MU districts, being highway, MS1, MS2, and waterfront.  Mr. Britton added conditional use for WF1 and WF2 for both hotel/motel and inn.  The master plan says the first floor needs to be some use other than hotel, so the condition would be the first floor needs to have something other than rooms.  In response to a question by Ms. McNeil, Mr. Britton said WF1 was envisioned as a lower density commercial than WF2, but not single family.  He reiterated that if the Commission desired something different, then the comprehensive plan would need to be revisited.  Ms. McNeil said she would not have built there if she knew it would be strictly commercial.  Mr. Quattlebaum said that based on the amount of land remaining, it may be a moot point.  Mr. Britton said the issue would be revisited at the next meeting, after better information is available.

Short-term rental, residences, and dwelling units are currently allowed at C1 and MU, which includes the beachfront, and has been kept consistent in the new designations.

RV park is currently conditional use along the highway and in all of C1 and MU, so both MS1, MS2 and waterfront.  Moving forward, that will be changed to be prohibited in all districts.  For the bike festival, they’ll have special permission from council.  
When the general provisions are written, exceptions will be made for temporary special events for things such as RVs and outdoor entertainment.
Mr. Britton said condominium uses are not currently defined, which are horizontal property regimes.  The commission and town council previously indicated condominiums should not be allowed on the oceanfront, so it needs to be listed and defined as a use.  The commission agreed.

With respect to civic uses, cemeteries are currently allowed in OPI and C2.  That has been changed, to allow in the governmental district, but eliminating cemeteries from the highway commercial district.  There was discussion about a cemetery behind an existing church.

Colleges and universities are currently not listed as allowed uses, but are being proposed as allowed by special exception MS1, MS2, and the highway commercial district.  After discussion with the commission, the consensus was to eliminate it as an allowable use in MS2, as that district is closer to the ocean, leaving it as a special exception use in MS1 and highway commercial.
Mr. Britton spoke about the remainder of the list, generally, saying it could be improved.  For instance, “governmental facilities” can be many things, so having a single use designation might not be the best thing.  He suggested breaking it down into things such as, “public building office type,” “public building safety services,” “correctional offices,” to increase the protection of the town should, for instance, Horry County desire to build something.  “Community services,” “other institutions,” need further specificity as well.  This will be brought back with recommendations to a later meeting.

Entertainment/recreation/dining uses:  Community theater is permitted currently in the OPI/C2 districts, MU and C2, C1, permitted with conditions required for beachfront.  Dance studios are permitted the same presently, but that has been changed to disallow it on the waterfront.  Eating establishments with drive-throughs are only allowed on the highway commercial district.  Eating establishments with high seating turnover is listed as a conditional use on the waterfront, with the condition being it’s in conjunction with some other use, such as hotel.  Eating establishments with low turnover are listed the same.  Eating establishments without seating has the same, conditional on the waterfront, but Mr. Britton asked about the issue of food trucks and portable food carts (which is an eating establishment without seating).  Mr. Quattlebaum said he’d had inquiries, and the town’s position is not to allow them.  After discussion, Mr. Britton suggested making it conditional use, with the condition being that the establishment would need to be in a permanent building, to accommodate things like ice cream stands.
Mr. Quattlebaum asked about requests to sell ice cream on the beachfront.  Mr. Britton said if a vehicle is moving through, it’s not a land use, though may be regulated otherwise.  If it’s stationary for any time, then it is a land use and would fall under zoning.  Mr. Britton said temporary vendors could be discouraged, with exceptions for franchises with whom the town has agreements.

Health clubs/spas are proposed as permitted in MS1, MS2, highway commercial, and conditional uses along the waterfront, in conjunction with something else, which is consistent with existing uses.

Indoor entertainment and indoor recreation (not adult entertainment) proposed as conditional use MS2, permitted or conditional use in highway commercial, and special exception along the waterfront districts.  The commission agreed by consensus.

Nightclub/bar are proposed permitted in highway commercial, special exception in the MS2, WF1 and WF2, with the condition that it has to be in conjunction with some other use, which is consistent with current zoning.

Outdoor entertainment is expanded to proposed conditional use in MS1, MS2, governmental, and WF1 and WF2.   

Adult oriented business is proposed as only permitted on the highway.  Mr. Quattlebaum asked if it could be eliminated in the future.  Mr. Britton said this creates a potential legal issue, as it’s a recognized legal form of speech, so reasonable accommodation must be made.  Distancing requirements may be put in place, or prohibiting proximity to places like industrial districts.  Based on the distancing requirements, the existing businesses are non-conforming, because of their nearness to religious establishments.  This means that if those businesses close for any reason, they probably can’t be reinstated.  Mr. Quattlebaum said the town had attempted to prevent the 2nd business from getting a liquor license, but had lost in court.   Mr. Britton has strengthened the requirements for adult businesses, to make the ordinance easier to defend.

Water parks are currently allowed with conditions on the highway commercial districts.  Mr. Britton has proposed special exception on the highway, and invited discussion about making them an option for WF1, WF2.  Mr. Vereen asked if a larger motel might want to include a water park.  By consensus, the commission indicated a preference for it to be a conditional use in conjunction with another property.  Ms. McNeil suggested doing that only on WF2, not in WF1.

Commercial office/professional uses, as proposed, would be fairly consistent with what is currently in place.  Along waterfront districts are primarily conditional uses or special exceptions, again in conjunction with another use.

Mr. Britton said he had a question about parking lots and parking garages, not as in conjunction with another business, but as the primary use of the property.  Mr. Bellamy said the only place such a development might reasonably exist would be on WF2, the second row off the oceanfront.  Mr. Quattlebaum said a commercial development such as a visitor’s center or museum might need parking across the street.  Mr. Quattlebaum also said he didn’t think such a use would be attractive.  There was discussion of ways other places had used parking garages.  The consensus of the commission was that the suggested allowed primary use in MS2, highway, and then WF2 was agreeable.

Mr. Britton said the remainder of the retail uses were consistent with the current ordinance.  

Self-service storage is currently allowed in the C2, C1, mixed use, and as a special exception on the beachfront; 5 existing zones allow self-service storage.  Mr. Britton’s proposal indicates no place for such a use, and asked if the commission had any opinions about if or where one might be placed.  Mr. Quattlebaum said he thought it detracted from the building.  By consensus, the commission agreed to not make it a permitted use anywhere.

Towing service/truck trailer rentals are proposed on the highway only as special exceptions.

Veterinary hospitals are currently permitted in the OPI, the C2, the C1, and the MU, not beachfront.  Mr. Britton has limited that to permitted to only the highway district.  The commission agreed by consensus.

As far as all industrial uses, they are currently indicated as not allowed in any district.  However, out of a long list of industrial uses, water facilities may need to be allowed.  There is also some federal law which precludes outright prohibiting cell towers, but you can regulate them, so telecommunication facilities and towers will need to be added, but need some kind of conditional use. Mr. Bellamy said Columbia has been using mini-towers.  Mr. Britton said Columbia had changed their ordinance to allow these “stealth” towers.  

Brett Morgan said telecommunication is not listed under industrial uses, but under utilities, and are permitted as special exceptions within the OPI and MU districts currently.  Mr. Quattlebaum said he’d been approached several years ago about cell towers on the west side of 17, but that the airport precluded the proposed height of the towers.  Mr. Britton said some provision would need to be made for them, and would bring back proposals at a later meeting.

Mr. Vereen asked what wholesale sales included.  Mr. Britton said it would be big bulk sales, not usually to a single retail customer, like a distribution center moving property via tractor trailer rigs.   Mr. Vereen referenced a new marble and granite business in town.  Ms. Pereira said his business was not yet open, but was planned to be an office and storage area.  

Mr. Britton said he was going to work on the public uses section, in addition to working on clarifying other areas, such as waterfront districts.

Use conditions will accompany the chart, which will be brought back next meeting.  It was mentioned that waterfront bars were not desired.
Mr. Quattlebaum asked about video gaming.  There is some discussion in the legislature about bringing video gaming back, but currently video poker with payout is against the law.  Mr. Bellamy said Little River produced 60% of video poker sales, $1.2 billion per year, when it was legal. Mr. Britton said video poker had been removed, because the ordinance was written before the court cases on the issue.  Mr. Bellamy mentioned things like proximity to a church.

5.
Public comments – general 

6.
Commissioner Questions and Comments – Mr. Bellamy said it would help to expedite the process if the commission could agree to longer meetings.  He said his circumstances were going to change in a few months, and would like to have this process finished beforehand.  He asked the commission to consider the possibility.

Ms. McNeil asked if bars and nightclubs had been eliminated on the waterfront.  Mr. Britton said he’d crossed that use off on his draft.

7.
Adjournment – Mr. Bellamy adjourned the meeting at 4:45 p.m.
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